IFLA Management and Marketing Standing Committee

WLIC SC 1 Meeting, August 13, 2016
9:45 – 12:15 C223-224
Columbus, OH USA

DRAFT MINUTES

Attending: Nancy E. Gwinn, Chair; Antonia Arahova, Secretary; Cindy Hill, Information Officer; Perry Moree; Ruth Ornholt; Silvère Mercier; Christie Koontz; Lamia Abdelfattah; Leslie Weir; Mary L. Chute; Vera Keown; Nadia Temmar; Madeleine Lefebvre; Patricia A. Wand

Apologies for Absence: Hella Klauser; Henar Silvestre Ferradal; Weibke Dalhoff; Damien Lodge; Judith Broady Martin; Nie Ha; Borge Hoffset
Visitors Attending:  24 

Introductions 
The meeting started with a round of introductions of SC and corresponding members present and of visitors attending.

Confirmation of Agenda

The agenda was confirmed

Minutes from Midyear meeting and Minutes of Skype Conference Call 15 June
The minutes were approved.

Reports and News from IFLA Professional Committee from the Chair and Secretary

Nancy welcomed the participants and expressed her satisfaction for the high number of visitors attending the meeting urging them to think of joining the M&M section. She invited them to the open session on August 17, 11:45-13:14, C210-212, with the theme “What Makes a Great Library Marketing Initiative?” Winners of the IFLA Marketing Awards would be there to talk about their successful projects.
She and Tonia attended the PC Officers Forum briefing held earlier in the morning. Tonia kept notes of the briefing; she reported that President Donna Scheeder thanked the officers for their hard work underlying the will of IFLA to work through committees. The new IFLA Trend Report shows that libraries are changing and more discipline, engagement and ideas about this are needed. The President invited all to the President’ s section during which she will unveil the updated IFLA Trend Report. She introduced the new Secretary General, Gerald Leitner, as a visionary leader.

The Secretary General pointed out that his vision was for a more inclusive, worldwide, powerful acting IFLA. IFLA consists of 64 sections and around 1200 experts becoming in the times of ongoing globalization the most powerful brain trust in libraries. He introduced more synchronism, more cooperation among units and a bottom up type of leadership. He announced that a more global vision kick-off discussion will be held probably in Athens, Greece, to coincide with the president’s meeting in the second half of March. Further details about exact dates will be sent at the beginning of September. All officers (chairs and secretaries) are invited to participate and their expenses will be covered by IFLA. Also six regional meetings will take place and an electronic discussion. At its December 2017 meeting, the Governing Board will decide on global vision. 

Mr. Leitner referred to the new project of creating a Libraries Map of the World, which will contribute to the development and access to information. This will become a pool where simple and striking information about us - libraries and librarians – will be provided. In this project, library associations will have a central role.
There will also be an IFLA members survey to finding what members want from  IFLA.
The Secretary General talked also about:

· The significance of internal communication as a factor of effectiveness on Standing Committees in order for members to be motivated to plan and carry out activities
· IFLA Web redesign
· Strategic plan’s final approval in December 2016
· The change of reporting year (September to August) producing a report and sending it to IFLA by the end of October 
· “Don’t forget to upload the annual reports” 
· New action plan template including funding request
· Implementation of the recommendations for the IFLA Standards Review Groups.
· Continuation of the IFLA Publication Series
· The need to build networks
· The addition of satellite meetings papers and congress posters to the IFLA Library
· The Sister Libraries Program 
· Focus on projects
New Information Coordinator

With the news from Henar Silvestre Forresdal about her inability to continue as the Information Coordinator, Nancy asked for volunteers and Cindy Hill was appointed.
Results of Satellite Meeting, Toronto, 10-11 August 

Leslie reported on the two-day satellite conference at Hart House, Toronto University. The only problem was that there was no air-condition in the building. Otherwise everything went quite well and the meeting was a great success.   There were around 100 participants.  The conference featured simultaneous interpretation, very interesting and high-level presentations (one of them was of the secretary Antonia Arahova). Dr. Guy Berthiaume, the Librarian and Archivist of Canada was the key note speaker. 

Rejean Savard, the program co-chair, is planning to publish the proceedings with substantial financial support from the University of Toronto.  Helen Mandl from IFLA HQ approved finding an outside publisher.  Rejean will provide a report on the satellite meeting.
International Marketing Award and Open Session 

Silvère reported on the IFLA BibLibre Marketing Award. The jury received 71 applications this year from 26 countries from 5 continents. It was a record and a huge success not only because of the number but also because of the high level of the applicants.
In the open session Nancy will serve as Moderator.  Christie will make a presentation on what is good marketing project, a video from the sponsor will be shown, and Silvère will talk about the award and will give a warm welcome to the 3 top winners, who will discuss their projects.  
Projects 
The group discussed the project to evaluate the impact of the Marketing Award on the winning libraries and reviewed the criteria to be used.  Silvère will join Christie in the project and invited any Jury members to indicate an interest in participating.
IFLA 2017 Wroclaw: Open Session
It was decided to organize a two-hour program in collaboration with the Library Buildings and Equipment Section. Diane Koen and Traci Lesneski from that section participated as visitors in the SC meeting. Perry and Hella are representing the M&M Section on the planning group.  
Next midwinter meeting

There were several offers to host the 2017 midwinter meeting:

· Biblioteca Alexandrina, Alexandria,, Egypt hosted by Lamia. (Safety concerns were expressed by some in the group.)
· Athens, Greece, hosted by Antonia

· Berlin, Germany, hosted by Hella

· Toronto, Canada, hosted by Leslie.
Further discussion at the next SC meeting.   

Discussion: What makes a dynamic Professional Unit?
The SC under the leadership of Chair, Nancy Gwinn, after brainstorming and active participation of the members, completed the three first activities of the worksheets with the criteria that will define a M&M dynamic Professional Unit now and in the future. The rest will be completed at the next SC meeting.
The meeting adjourned at 14:50.
Respectfully submitted,

Antonia N. Arahova, Secretary

IFLA Management and Marketing Standing Committee
WLIC SC 2 Meeting, August 16, 2016

11:30 – 13:00 C224
Greater Columbus Conference Center, Columbus, OH, USA

MINUTES

Attending: Nancy E. Gwinn, Chair; Cindy Hill, Information Officer; Perry Moree; Ruth Ornholt; Silvère Mercier; Christie Koontz; Lamia Abdelfattah; Leslie Weir; Mary L. Chute; Vera Keown; Ludmila Zaytseva; Nadia Temmar; Madeleine Lefebvre; Patricia A. Wand

Apologies for Absence: Antonia Arahova (participating in offsite whole day CDNL meeting).

Pat Wand and Perry Moree took notes in Antonia’s absence.

Visitors Attending:  13 

Introductions 
The meeting started with a round of introductions of SC and corresponding members present and of visitors attending.

Reports 

Perry Moree, Chair of Division IV, member of IFLA Professional Committee and M&M SC member, reported on the Division IV Leadership Forum, which took place on Sunday, August 14, 8.30-10.00am. Officers (chairs and secretaries from all sections of IFLA Division IV) were invited to participate. Perry transmitted the IFLA Governing Board’s--and especially the President’s and new Secretary General’s--intentions for more active and structured communication. For this purpose, all IFLA officers will be invited to participate in the next Presidential meeting. The meeting will probably take place in Athens the second half of March 2017. He also referred to the annual report and action plan that each section has to deliver to the Division Chair according to the newly updated format in a flexible deadline at the end of September or beginning of October. 

Nancy Gwinn expressed her satisfaction for the Division IV Leadership Forum. Nancy and Tonia participated and the annual report will be sent according to the timetable.

Nancy shared an email that Tonia sent to her this morning saying: “Nancy I’ m at CDNL whole day meeting. Just 2 things.

1. Perry and I met with Diane and her team from Building Section about the 2017 Open Session. The general topic discussed was "user centered marketing and new or renovated library buildings". It's open for discussion of course. They also prefer a call for papers.

2. Renaldas, Lithuanian National Librarian suggests Vilnius as venue for our midwinter meeting.
Personally I strongly support this suggestion. As he also participates in CDNL, he wants me to tell you in order to inform our SC members. And

3. I think we could propose to IFLA as a project "Guidelines for Marketing in Libraries".  Christie probably would want to be part of the team. I would also be happy to work on it.
Just it for now. Have a nice day.”


Nancy supports the idea for a new project the Committee may consider, which is to develop IFLA guidelines for marketing of libraries. Christie and Tonia volunteered to work on this project.

Satellite Meeting 2017: location and program

As planned it will take place in Bergen, Norway, and will be a two-day conference hosted by the Bergen Public Library. Ruth Ornholt gave an update on plans for the meeting, which will begin with a reception on Tuesday evening and end on Thursday 17 August 2017.  It is co-sponsored with the Public Libraries Section, and the theme is “Managing Change; How We Manage Library Transitions and Move into the Future.”  The conference fee will be low.  There will be a call for papers to address one of sub-themes.  Two SC members volunteered to work with Ruth on the 2017 satellite program: Wiebke Dalhoff and Mary Chute.
IFLA 2017 Wroclaw, Poland: program

The topic proposed at the Madrid Midwinter meeting, “Green libraries for marketing reasons,” was discussed with the partner Library Buildings and Equipment Section. Perry and Hella are representing M&M on the planning committee. Pat Wand volunteered to help. Three members of IFLA Buildings and Equipment Section, Chair Diane Koen, Madeleine Lefebvre, and Traci Lesneski, will discuss the theme, the duration and the whole structure of the program with Perry and Pat. Nancy and Tonia will be present in the discussions according to their availability. 

Perry reported that a brief meeting already took place. Perry, Tonia, Diane and two other members of Library Buildings and Equipment Section participated. A three-hour session dealing with the general theme “New or Renovated Building and User – Centered Marketing” was discussed. More information after the end of the second meeting asked by Library Buildings and Equipment before the closing session on Thursday. 
Future programs

IFLA WLIC 2018 will be held in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia. Program to be discussed during M&M’s midyear meeting.
Next midwinter meeting

All suggested sites till now: Alexandria, Berlin, Athens, Toronto and Vilnius. All sites are being considered, as well as the date of the Midterm Meeting. Chair, Nancy Gwinn, will send a pool to the SC members in order to vote. Exact dates will also be decided in the same way. Athens was proposed by Tonia as an alternative during the first SC meeting as SC members expressed their difficulty to go to Egypt. As we now have several proposals and the presidential meeting will take place in Athens, maybe we can leave it for next year. 

Dynamic Professional Unit

Under the leadership of Chair, Nancy Gwinn, the SC will exchange ideas, challenges and views, completed the rest of the worksheets with the criteria that will define an M&M dynamic Professional Unit now and in the future. 

Action Plan
· Suggestion was made to develop a communications plan and see where such a brochure / flyer would fit answering the question “What do we want to achieve through communication strategy?” Vera Keown, Cindy Hill and Christie Koontz will work on this. 

· Evaluate long-term success of the Awards Program.  Silvère Mercier, Christie Koontz and any other member interested will work on this.

Any other business

Nancy reported that SC members are invited to think of writing articles for IFLA Journal.

Nancy will send an email in order to continue the skype calls among SC members according to the wish of IFLA to the officers. Tonia will be responsible for the Skype calls.

Elections for 2017 – instructions will be coming out from IFLA soon.  Elections occur when there are more candidates than open positions. Nancy and Tonia will let the SC know about their plans to continue or not as chair and secretary.

Award program:  Silvère with the other Jury members will be establishing dates for call for proposals. Same application form and criteria and for the next year.

Nancy announced that the Section dinner would be held at Barcelona restaurant on Wednesday at 7:00pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Antonia N. Arahova, Secretary

